

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10th APRIL 2006 AT 10.00 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

06/09:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies


Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McKeegan.
Chairman’s Business
Condolences
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to offer condolences to the McAfee family on the sad death of Eamon McAfee.  He informed members that the funeral had been a testament to how highly this young man had been held in society. 
He stated that he wished to re-iterate the priest’s words at the funeral in trying to get the message to young people to try to talk to someone about any issues or problems they may be experiencing.  He stated that there was always someone there to talk to.

All Councillors wished to be associated with these remarks.

Time of first Council meeting of the month
Councillor Harding stated that stated that the time of the first Council meeting of the month was creating difficulties.  She informed members that many Councillors were being deprived of attending these meetings due to timing and suggested that these be held later in the day.  She stated that she would put this issue onto the Agenda for a future meeting.
06/09:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10 JANUARY 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th March 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th March 2006                     be adopted”.
06/09:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13th MARCH 2005
Amendments to the minutes

It was agreed that the minutes for the meeting of 13th March 2006 would be adopted subject to an amendment on page one;

Mr Curry to be changed to Mr McCurry.
Traffic Management
Councillor Harding referred to the matter of traffic management in Ballycastle and stated that this should be referred to the Retail Environment Working Group or the Ballycastle Town Partnership.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and informed members that she would bring this issue up at the next DPP meeting.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the matter of traffic management in Ann Street, Ballycastle would be brought to the attention of the REWG and that Councillor M Black would bring this to the attention of the DPP.

Nenagh

Councillor McConaghy informed members that further to his complaint of his treatment at Nenagh, he had received correspondence from the gentleman referred to who had apologised and stated that he had not been aware of the presence of any Council members.
06/09:04 
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM WOMAN’S AID
Councillor McMullan welcomed Kate McCloskey and Morag Smith from Woman’s Aid to the meeting.
Ms McCloskey thanked Councillor McMullan and members for the opportunity to make presentation to Council.  She introduced her colleague Morag Smith and informed members that Ms Smith was in charge of the running of the new Ballycastle office.
Ms McCloskey delivered her presentation to members.  Issues covered included the wok carried out by the organisation as a whole, their definition of domestic violence and services offered by Woman’s Aid.  She gave members statistics of incidents for Northern Ireland as a whole and then focused on the Moyle area. 

Ms McCloskey highlighted the fact that the Moyle area had the equivalent of ¼ of a domestic violence officer working in the area due to lack of resources and stated that there was a need to highlight the requirement for more support services in the area to work in tandem with the PSNI.

Ms Smith then talked to members about the Ballycastle project.

She informed members that this branch had been established in September 2005 to provide a service for all women and their children in the Moyle area within the remit of domestic violence and was located at 63a Castle Street.  She stated that the project was growing with awareness in the area and she endorsed the help and support of Moyle District Council and the Northern Ireland Housing Executive.
Ms Smith talked to members about the aims of the branch, the support systems in place and the funders involved.
Ms McCloskey invited member’s questions.

Councillor M Black stated that the Ballycastle project was very welcome and enquired about opening hours.

Ms Smith confirmed that the office was open Monday – Thursday from 9:00 am – 4:00pm and Friday 9:00am – 1:00pm.
In reply to Councillor Harding, Ms McCloskey stated that Woman’s Aid would support victims in any case but that they also acknowledged the specialisms of other organisations.

She informed members that on average there were 35 attacks before a woman would seek help on the matter and that it was usually a long and drawn out process as the woman was usually not well equipped both physically and mentally to deal with this.
Councillor McMullan enquired about the organisations facilities to deal with immigrant workers.

In reply Ms McCloskey stated that mechanisms were in place to deal with this but that the barrier remained in trying to bring immigrant workers in.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McCloskey stated that Woman’s Aid did not offer Counselling as a rule but that they offered as much support as possible.  She informed members that Counselling was an important part of the process for the women involved in these situations and that this was something that should be looked into as there was long waiting times for Counselling.  

Councillor McMullan thanked Ms McCloskey and Ms Smith for their presentation and for answering member’s queries.

Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust (Review)
It was agreed that this item would be brought forward from the TDRM Report.

The TDRM stated that Peter Harper and Dr David Irwin from the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust would make a short presentation to Council on an overview of their work to date.
Dr David Irwin thanked Council for the opportunity to give a presentation on the work of the Trust.  He introduced his colleague Mr Peter Harper, who was to give the presentation.
Mr Harper outlined for members the area the Trust covered from Lough Foyle to Belfast Lough and gave a brief outline of the background to the organisation and introduced the staff.  
He informed members that funding from the trust was obtained from the following sources, 8 local councils: Carrickfergus, Coleraine, Ballymena, Ballymoney, Larne, Limavady, Moyle, Newtownabbey, DoE Environment & Heritage Service, Northern Ireland Tourist Board and Peace II.  He stated that other funding bodies included Heritage Lottery, BSP Sectoral Programme and InterReg.
Mr Harper informed members that the aim of CC&GHT was to promote environmental management and sustainable tourism which aimed to protect and enhance the unique heritage of the Causeway Coast and Glens area and he outlined the objectives and themes involved.  He gave details of the development of partnerships with groups such as Europarc Network, National Association AONBs and Northern Ireland Protected Area Network.

Mr Harper stated that there were several Environmental Management Initiatives underway and outlined work regarding the CCGHT website, Conferences, Integrated Coastal Zone Management and Natural Heritage Directory.  He also informed members of the Sustainable Tourism Initiatives including Pilot Green Tourism accreditation scheme, Raising awareness workshops and Rathlin Sustainable Tourism Strategy.

Mr Harper gave a brief outline of World Heritage Site Management and stated that the Trust were members of the WHS management steering group and involved in the implementation of the WHS Management Plan.
Mr Harper discussed the various Management Plans.  He outlined the Causeway Coast Management and the implementation of the AONB Management Plan, for example work on the Website and the Introductory leaflet and Newsletter.  Antrim Coast and Glens AONB Management including the preparation of the AONB Management Plan, Information leaflet, Newsletter and Website.  Binevenagh AONB Management Support redesignation, Management structure, AONB Management Plan, Introductory leaflet, website and newsletter.

He then discussed work underway on the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Masterplan including the Causeway Coastal Route: public visitor amenities, stop-off points, signing, coach parks and Coastal visitor moorings study and the Natural Resource Rural Tourism Initiative.
Councillor McMullan thanked the representatives from CC&GHT and invited questions from members.

Councillor Harding referred to the Rathlin Toilet Block and stated that these were good in a tourist area and enquired about availability elsewhere.

In reply, Mr Harper stated that there were nine throughout the region.  He informed members that it had been proposed to provide another block on the other side of the Island.  He informed members that he would love to see the whole area developed.

Mr Harper thanked Mr Tony and Mr McGarry for their hard work.

Single Status 
It was agreed that this item would be brought forward from the Admin and Finance Report.
Ms Kelly introduced Mr John Adams from Nilga.

Mr Adams gave members an outline of the reasons for the implementation of Single Status including the background to this, the 2004 National Agreement, Pay and Grading, the Bonus Issue, Pay Protection and the progress on this issue to date.

Councillor McMullan thanked Mr Adams for this presentation.  He informed members that a decision had to be made on this issue as the draft paper needed to be discussed.
After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on Thursday 27th April at 2pm to discuss the issue of Single Status further and that this would be confirmed by post.

06/09:05 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
North West Region Waste Management Group/Review of Waste Plan – Public Consultation – Public Meeting, Thursday 30th March 2006

The TSM stated that as reported to Council at their meeting of 13th March, a public meeting was held in respect of the Waste Management Plan 2006 – 2020 on Thursday 30th March at 19:30 in Sheskburn House.

He informed members that the purpose of this meeting was to facilitate a direct line of communication between officers and the general public if they had wished to voice queries or concerns in respect of the Plan.  He pointed out that unfortunately no members of the public availed of this opportunity and it was therefore assumed that the public in Moyle had accepted the proposed plan in full.

Waste Management Task Force – Consultation Event for District Councils, Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown, 27th April 2006

The TSM stated that the Waste Infrastructure Task Force was established in April 2005, its overarching aim being to facilitate the delivery of the waste infrastructure necessary to enable Northern Ireland to meet national and European waste management targets up to the year 2020.  
The TSM stated that the Task Force had developed a package of proposals which it would now like to place before colleagues in local government.  He informed members that the Department of the Environment and NILGA were jointly organising a consultation event, to take place in the Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown, on Thursday 27 April 2006, and we would welcome participation by Council.  

He stated that eight nominees would be invited from each Council and that members could inform Ms Dunlop in the Technical Services Department if they would like to attend.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McMullan stated that members were permitted to attend but pointed out that the Special Council Meeting regarding Single Status was scheduled for that afternoon.


After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend the Waste Management Task Force Consultation.”
Waterfoot Village Car Park – Surfacing Access Lane to Rear of Main Street

The TSM stated that as requested by Council, budget costs had been established for the provision of bitmac surfacing over the existing laneway to the rear of Main Street, Waterfoot.

He informed members that the proposal included the supply and placement of 65mm nominal size crushed rock to make up levels and form cross falls, the installation of four no. road gullies, dense base course bitumen macadam, with 20mm nominal size stone 60mm compacted depth to BS4987 part 1 1993 finished with wearing course of hot rolled asphalt 30/14, 40mm compacted depth to BS4987 part 1 1993.

He stated that this provision would cost in the region of £32,000, however this figure would be subject to public competition.

Councillor O Black stated that she had been in contact with the residents in the area and informed members that they were concerned about the proposed lighting scheme.  She stated that they were worried that this would encourage underage drinkers and vandalism to the area.  She stated that the daytime was the busiest time in the village and that it was felt that lighting was not important and that the resurfacing should be the priority.
The TSM stated that the tenders for lighting were already being sought.  He asked that Council decide what was required.

Councillor McDonnell suggested that the laneway in question was serviceable and private for residents.  He pointed out that if this was resurfaced it may encourage heavier usage and also speeding.
Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that this matter had been resolved at the rates meeting.

Councillor Harding stated that she was confused and stated that lighting had been agreed at the rates meeting.

The Clerk advised members that views should really be sought from the Local Government Auditor on Council’s statutory function.  He suggested that, as this seemed to be a traffic management matter, DRD Roads could be approached and asked to adopt the laneway.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would approach DRD Roads to ask them to adopt the access laneway to Waterfoot Village Car Park.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the TSM stated that work on the path to the play park in Waterfoot would be scheduled but that there was a delay at present.

Policy – Memorial Benches

The TSM stated that Council’s existing policy in respect of the memorial benches stated that any bench supplied by Council was maintained by the relatives family.  He pointed out that as this policy may give rise to insurance claims, it was recommended that Council’s current policy change to; Council adopt full maintenance responsibilities once any new bench was installed and benches would only be provided in areas where there was a perceived need.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That this would be Council’s new policy on memorial benches.”

Showers – Rathlin Island

The TSM stated that the present locking mechanism employed on the showers in Rathlin did not lend itself to general public use as it was a mechanical key pad.  He informed members that once the entry code had been released, it could then be used repeatedly free of charge until the code had been manually changed and re-communicated to individuals who would have authorised use.

He stated that an electronic computerised system was available on the market which would permit single or multiple use via a swipe card, however, the cost to install such a system would be in the region of £16,000.00

The TSM informed members that due to the restrictions imposed by NIE with electricity availability, no electric showers were permitted, and the showers fitted to the block were thermostatic gravity showers heated by an oil fired burner.  He pointed out that to open the shower for general use it would be necessary to run the boiler for prolonged periods to ensure hot water was available on demand.  

He stated that there would also be a requirement to provide increased cleaning of the facility and as demand could be at anytime of the day, Council’s employee on the Island would have to forfeit other duties such as waste collection/disposal, street cleansing, grounds maintenance etc.  He informed members that it may therefore be necessary for Council to employ a seasonal employee to cater for this facility, but pointed out that no allowances had been made within this year’s budgets.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that the extra cost of a casual employee could be in the region of £3,500 – 4,000 per year.
Councillor McCambridge suggested that there should be restricted opening from 7:00am – 10:00am.

In reply the TSM stated that as entry was by electronic keypad this method would require Council to trust individuals not to share the entry code with other members of the public.

Councillor Blaney agreed with the TSM and stated that once the code had been communicated it could easily be passed on.

In reply to Councillor M Black enquiry regarding funds for a seasonal employee, Councillor McMullan stated that the summer season had already begun and suggested that, as agreed previously, the situation be monitored for this season.

After discussion, this was agreed but Councillor McCambridge asked that her disappointment be noted.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he too was disappointed in Council for failing to supply sanitary facilities.

The Diamond, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that a letter was received from DRD Roads and circulated at Council’s meeting of 27th March 2006. 

He informed members that the content of the letter was suggesting that the Council position planters within the area of the Diamond as a means to physically restrict vehicular movement as well as enhancing the general area.

The TSM stated that due to vandalism, it was not believed planting arrangements would survive in this area and as such Council could end up providing an eyesore to this area as opposed to an enhancement.

He informed members that as previously discussed directly with DRD Roads Service, it would be his opinion that before Council consider the placement of any furniture to this area, sufficient vehicular protection should be installed by the department to ensure the items of furniture sufficient protection as well as members of the general public making use of such furniture.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he was in agreement with the TSM.  He informed members that DRD Roads Service should be asked to provide bollards in this area and that Council could then consider furnishing the area.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that Council had neither the man power nor the resources to maintain flower arrangements if vandalised.  He pointed out that the scheme she referred to in Broughshane was not Council maintained.

Councillor Harding agreed with the need to regularise traffic flow in the area and stated that cars were taking off in all directions.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to DRD Roads to ask them to communicate plans for traffic management at the Diamond, Ballycastle as this area was under their responsibility.

Introduction of Trade Waste Labels

The TSM stated that due to discrepancies with a number of trade waste properties Council were now introducing a bin label.  He informed members that this label would be uniquely numbered to individual properties and would indicate the size of bin paid for.  He stated that this label would clearly identify their bin to our operatives for trade waste collection.  

The TSM stated that when payment was received in full for the period of 6 months (3 months in arrears and 3 months in advance), the customer would be issued with a bin label which must be stuck to their commercial bin immediately to avoid disruption to their bin collection service.  
He informed members that a period of 30 days upon receipt of the trade waste invoice would be allowed for payment and if no payment was received within that period then bin collection would cease from the property immediately.

The TSM stated that it was hoped that this new labelling system would eliminate any misunderstandings regarding bin collection and ensure that all commercial waste collected was properly receipted and invoiced.  
Councillor McDonnell suggested that a tagging system such as the one used in the Republic of Ireland be employed instead of this sticker system.

The TSM stated that the stickers would ensure that individual premises had paid for their bins as these would be identified by serial numbers present on the stickers.
The Clerk stated that the sticker system would be more beneficial as they were paid for in advance and it would allow staff to know what bins were there for collection in advance.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the use of a labelling system to monitor the collection of trade waste would be approved.

Disposal of Refuse Collection Vehicle SDZ 8831

The TSM stated that as Council would be aware, we had offered for sale a surplus refuse collection vehicle, namely a 1995 Seddon Atkinson Haller x 2 refuse collection vehicle via public auction with a fixed reserve of £4000.00.

He informed members that this vehicle had now been presented at several auctions without success and it had been suggested by the auctioneers, Wilson’s of Mallusk, that Council should revise the reserve on this vehicle to reflect the prices being received for other similar vehicles ie, an Antrim Borough Council 1994 Seddon Atkinson/Fario received £550 at a recent auction.
After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring back further information regarding the possibility of disposing of Refuse vehicle SDZ 8831 through a scrap auction.
Permission to erect a sign at Red Bay Pier, Glenariff

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Predator Charters Limited seeking permission to erect a sign on the pier wall at Red Bay Pier for the purpose of promoting fishing trips which he operates from the Waterford slipway.

He informed members that if Council wished to permit the placement of this sign, it would be necessary for Predator Charters Limited to comply with the conditions currently in place for activities advertised within Ballycastle Harbour, ie. Predator Charters Limited would have to be properly insured and licensed to undertake the activities which they wish to advertise as well as paying all appropriate fees due to Council for their use of Waterford Slipway.
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be given to Predator Charters Limited to erect a sign at Red Bay Pier, Glenariff.

Supervalu Best Kept Awards 2006

The TSM stated that further to Council’s decision to enter the 2006 SuperValu Best Kept Awards, a letter had been received from Moyle Supermarkets Limited, offering assistance to the value of £500 for the maintenance and upkeep of flowerbeds at the Quay Road, Playing Fields and the traffic island Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  He informed members that a condition of such donation would be the placement by Council of signage at these locations to read “Sponsored by SuperValu including the company’s logo.

After discussion it was agreed to accept the donation offered to Council by Moyle Supermarkets Limited for the maintenance and upkeep of flowerbeds at the Quay Road Playing Fields and the traffic island, Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  It was agreed that as requested, signs would be placed at these locations to read “Sponsored by SuperValu” including the companies logo and also that a letter of thanks would be sent to Moyle Supermarkets Limited.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.
Burial of Foreign Nationals

The TSM stated that as requested by Council, letters had been sent to the representatives of the main churches within the District seeking comments and their respective policies for the burial of foreign nationals within the District.

He informed members that when replies were received details would be brought back to Council.

Councillor McMullan stated that this wording seemed blunt and asked if the wording could be changed to read foreign nationals/ethnic minorities.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

After discussion it was agreed that the letter being sent to representatives of the main churches within the district seeking their comments on the burial of foreign nationals would be amended to read foreign nationals/ethnic minorities.

Purchase of Second Hand Refuse Collection Vehicles
The TSM gave details of two tenders received for the purchase of 1 no. second hand 26 tonne refuse collection vehicle.
He recommended neither tender be accepted and that this item be re-tendered later in the year when the market can offer more suitable vehicles.

This was agreed.

Woodvale Kick-A-Bout Area

The TSM stated that at their meeting of 27 March Council requested costings for the in-house preparation of Woodvale Kick-a-bout area. 

He informed members that unfortunately the resource did not exist within the Department to undertake works of this nature and would have to be brought in from the private sector.

He stated that if Council wished, Council could now tender such works via public advertisement or alternatively P McLean & Sons could be appointed through the Annual Tender Arrangement to undertake the following:- Strip and remove all vegetation and debris, Topsoil area to a depth not less than 150mm and Re-soil over.

The TSM informed members that it would be anticipated the cost of such work would be in the region of £5,000 – 8,000 but pointed out that this would not address any drainage problems which may exist on this site.
He also stated that Council may have to apply for planning permission to undertake these works as it would constitute a change of use.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that the original figure in the rates estimates had included a bitmac path to Dundarave, a car park and drainage.

Councillor McAllister stated that there was no requirement for top soil and suggested that this proceed.
Councillor McCambridge enquired about any hidden costs and maintenance.

In reply, the TSM stated that he was not aware of any further requirements on site.

Councillor McMullan recommended that Council find out what was under this land before proceeding.  He stated that for example there could be electricity cables.

The TSM stated that the various agencies would be contacted before the commencement of work and that if anything arose it would be referred back to Council.
After further discussion, 

Councillor McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“ That the proposed work to establish the Woodvale kick-a-bout area proceed.”
On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and two against the proposal which was carried.

Removal of charge – Bulky Household Collection

The TSM stated that as requested by Council at their meeting of 27th March, the impact on revenue in respect of allowing one free bulky household collection per year to OAPs had been assessed.

He informed members that it was anticipated that the loss of approximately £1290.00 per year would result in Council approving such consideration (based on actual 05/06 figures).
Councillor Harding stated that £5 was a lot for Senior Citizens to pay and informed members that she would be in favour of this.

Councillor O Black agreed with these comments.

Councillor McMullan stated that there were other implications to consider such as low income families etc.

Councillor McAllister enquired if this could be viewed as discrimination under section 75.
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,


“That the Council policy on Bulky Waste remain unchanged.”

On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and two against the proposal which was carried.

Street Naming and Numbering Policy

The TSM stated that under Councils Street Naming and Number Policy it had been agreed to provide bi-lingual interpretation of street nameplates subject to terms and conditions being met, although this was now awaiting legal opinion.
He informed members that in order to ensure that the signage installed meets Council expectation, it was requested that Council adopt the required format of the sign from the list provided to members.  He asked that members communicate their preferred choice of sign to him by Friday 14th April.
Councillor McCambridge referred to recent newspaper articles on this subject.  She stated that the SDLP were not against bilingual signage.  She informed members that there were concerns over the costs of the signs which had been in the region of £400 per sign including all of the work involved.  

Councillor McCambridge enquired about the carryover which had been mentioned in the articles.

In reply, the TSM stated that there was no carryover of budget for signage.

Councillor McShane stated that the press release regarding the signage and SDLP had been in regards to their suggestion for a cap on the budget.

With reference to the choice of signage, she stated that she would reject all eight suggestions and stated that the Irish language should be placed at the top of the sign.

After further discussion, it was agreed that, regarding the dual Street Naming signs Councillors would contact the TSM with their preferred option for signage by Friday 14th April 2006. Councillor McDonnell stated that his preferred choices were options seven or eight.
Additional Car Parking Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre

The TSM stated that as requested by Council at their meeting of 13th March 2006, both Consultants short listed for consideration in the design and redevelopment of shore based marina facilities in Ballycastle, had been asked to forward their proposed fee in respect of design leading to a planning application for additional car parking at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors’ Centre.

The TSM informed members that both Consultants were informed and he gave members details of the two proposed fees.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council proceed with the tender received from Whittaker and Watt.”
Purchase of New Vehicles
The TSM referred to sections 1.30 and 1.30 of his report and suggested that the lowest tender price for the purchase of new vehicles as followed be agreed;
NI Trucks, Iveco 35 S12 at a price of £15,695, NI Trucks, Iveco 3300 HR at a price of £11,788 and Johnston Gilpin & Co, John Deere (option 1) at a price of £25,354.
This was agreed.

Bushmills Coach Park

Councillor McConaghy stated that both residents and the PSNI were aware of the misuse of the Bushmills Coach Park.  He informed members that this facility was becoming inundated with speeding vehicles.  He suggested that a barrier or ramps be installed to discourage this use.
The TDRM stated that this was a problem similar to the Quay Road, Ballycastle but stated that coaches still needed to park and that this situation would be monitored.

Councillor M Black requested permission to bring forward item eight on the agenda.  

This was permitted.

Litter Bins At Leyland Road, Ballycastle
Councillor M Black enquired about the possible provision of litter bins at Leyland Road, Ballycastle.
In reply the TSM stated that the area could be assessed by staff but informed members that private property was not Council’s responsibility.
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

Waste Management Meeting
It was agreed that the date for the next Waste Management Meeting would be Thursday 11th May at 3:30pm.
06/09:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Moyle/Leisure Attraction, Draft “Terms of Reference”

The TDRM stated that a meeting of the Leisure Attraction Steering Group was held on Friday 24th March 2006.  He informed members that an initial draft “Terms of Reference” for the study into the development of a leisure/attraction for Moyle was presented for discussion.  He stated that following some considerable discussion a final draft “Terms of Reference” was agreed.

He informed members that the draft “Terms of Reference” attached at appendix One for Council’s approval.  He pointed out that following approval it was recommended that we proceed to advertise this work.  

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the “Terms of Reference” for the study into the development of a leisure/attraction for Moyle would be adopted.  It was also agreed to advertise for consultants to undertake the study.”

Prohibition of Waiting By Vehicles – Giant’s Causeway

The TDRM stated that correspondence had been received from Roads Service with regards to this notice asking if Council wished to comment on the enclosed proposals.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he was in support of this proposal.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the proposed prohibition of waiting by vehicles at the Giant’s Causeway.

Special Olympics Torch Run

The TDRM stated that as members were aware officers were liaising with Special Olympics regarding the organisation of the Moyle leg of the event. He informed members that initial plans were for a parade through the Ballycastle to the Quay Road Playing Fields at 5.30pm on Monday 19th June 2006. He stated that requirements included a platform, public address system, banner to promote the event, to organise a sports event and activities, a local personality, to liaise with disabled groups, guests, local press, speeches, presentation to Council etc to encourage an audience on the day. 
He informed members that the second leg would be on Tuesday 20th and that the torch carriers via 2 Royal Navy P 2000’s would travel to Rathlin at 9.15 - 10.00am for an event. He stated that the participants would then be airlifted from the Island to the Giants Causeway for the final leg of the run (from the North Field to the Stones).  He pointed out that the next meeting of the organising group was scheduled for Thursday 6th April 2006.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this was very welcome and enquired if the Quay Road playing fields would be open at this stage.
In reply, the TDRM stated that the grass pitches would be out of bounds but that the synthetic pitch would be available.

Disability Sport Update

The TDRM stated that further to last months report a Disability Awareness Course was held on Wednesday 8th March at 7.00pm in the Glens Hotel, training was provided by MENCAP. He informed members that in total 16 people attended the training and feedback from volunteers was very positive. He stated that attendees found the course very beneficial and informative and that a follow up meeting was held in the Old School House Cushendall on Wednesday 22nd March 2006 to address outstanding issues with regard to establishing the Glens Special Olympics Club. He informed members that several issues would be addressed this month and training workshops had been organised including “Induction to Special Olympics and Inclusive Games Training”. 
The TDRM stated that the Inclusive Games Training would be delivered by Disability Sport NI and would provide training on activities which were adapted and suitable, and designed for disabled athletes. This training would take place 11.00 – 2.30pm Sunday 9th April 2006, in the Bay Hall Glenariff.
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to congratulate Mr McAfee on all of the work he was doing for disability sport.  He informed members that he was going to bring back dates to Council for a Disability Awareness Day within Moyle.
Waterfoot Beach Erosion

The TDRM stated that following a meeting of Glenariff Development Group held on the 23rd February they wrote to the Technical Services Manager querying whether Council had any plans to deal with the Beach Erosion.

He informed members that Environment and Heritage Service were then requested to comment on the erosion problem on Waterfoot Beach, and asked for possible solutions.

He stated that their reply was as follows:

Within Northern Ireland, there was currently an absence of any specific statutory provision in relation to coastal erosion. However, in 1967 government discussions to address where responsibility rests for essential coastal protection works, resulted in the ‘Bateman Formula’ where departmental responsibility was related to the asset threatened.

He stated that the present situation was that, DETI was responsible for essential schemes related to tourism or harbours, DRD was responsible for essential schemes where there was a road or promenade interest, for which DETI would have no responsibility and DARD was responsible for essential schemes not falling to DETI or DRD which satisfy cost-benefit criteria. 

He informed members that Environment and Heritage Service (EHS) did not have direct responsibility for coastal protection works but would comment on the conservation aspect of any proposed actions by government departments or other bodies where it was consulted. In the case of any schemes falling outside the above, the responsibility for undertaking any consented work lay with the land owner.

The TDRM stated that in the first instance, Planning Service would need to be consulted to determine whether the proposed works constitute development and require planning permission. The Planning EIA Regulations require all new coastal works to combat erosion to be subject to assessment. He stated that members should note that proposed works which were the subject of planning regulations would not require separate ASSI consents.
The TDRM stated that proposed plans or projects which were likely to have a significant effect on a European site (Special Area of Conservation or Special Protection Area) would be subject to an appropriate assessment in consultation with EHS. Depending on the siting of any proposed works in relation to an Area of Special Scientific Interest (ASSI), there was also a statutory requirement to seek consent for a ‘Notifiable Operation’ (if inside or likely to affect the ASSI). He informed members that the repair or maintenance of works within an ASSI may require consent, if being undertaken by a private landowner, or an assent, if undertaken by a public body in exercise of its functions. Application to EHS for a Food Environment and Act 1985 (FEPA) license was required for works on or below high water mark.

The TDRM stated however, there was now a presumption against new hard defences on the coast and a move toward working with nature and accepting that erosion and accretion were natural coastal processes. He informed members that EHS were now unlikely to grant aid any form of coastal protection work except where a conservation gain could be demonstrated.

He stated that it would also be worth seeking advice from a suitably qualified coastal geomorphologist.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TDRM stated that Council would bear the cost for this but that a bid would then be made to EHS.
Cottage Wood – Woodland Trust

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the TDRM stated that he thought that some sort of Service Level Agreement would be put into place for the Cottage Wood.
Children’s Commissioner

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to recognise the work performed by the Children’s Commissioner who had died recently.  He informed members that he had been a great crusader and had been very committed to his job.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
06/09:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
It was agreed that the meeting continue in committee.
LSP Project Officer

The DFA stated that the contract for the post of LSP Project Officer expired on 31 March 2006 and informed members that it was now proposed to extend this contract from 1 April 2006 to 31 December 2008 since the LSP has been awarded part of the Peace II extension fund. 

After discussion, this was agreed.

LSP Project Assistant

The DFA stated that the contract for the post of LSP Project Assistant expired on 31 March 2006 and informed members that it was now proposed to extend this contract until 30 June 2006.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Environmental Health Department

The DFA stated that in the absence of the Director of District Services, the unfilled Senior Environmental Health Officer post, and the continuing resourcing difficulties within the Environmental Health Department, it was necessary that Council advertise for a temporary Environmental Health Officer.  She informed members that it was also recommended that the Assistant Environmental Health Officers contract be extended for a further 6 months, subject to Operational requirements. 

After discussion, this was agreed.

Sports Community Co-ordinator

The DFA stated that the Sports Community Co-ordinator’s contract ended on 31 March 2006. She informed members however that an application had been made to the Big Lottery Fund to obtain funding for the continuation of this programme. She stated that there were sufficient funds remaining in the existing programme to extend this contract for 2 months (1 April – 31 May 2006) pending a decision on future funding.  She stated that it was therefore proposed to extend the above contract.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Recycling Officer

The DFA stated that it was agreed at the Council meeting 14 November 2005 that the Recycling Officer’s contract would be amended to a full time position for the remainder of the financial year, up to March 2006.  She informed members that given the importance of Waste Management it was now recommended that this arrangement be extended from part-time to full-time for the remainder of the contract until August 2008.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Absenteeism


The DFA stated that absenteeism figures for Months 1-11, April – February, indicate an absenteeism rate of 6% equating to 1230 days.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that she would bring back the associated costs.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Possible Land Disposal – Fairhill Street Ballycastle

The DFA stated that following Council’s request, the Local Government Auditor was contacted regarding the possible disposal of lands at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle, and he had stated that for this purpose checks would be made to ensure that the Council had taken adequate steps to dispose of the land at best price.  She informed members that with regards to land swap, consideration should also be given, to seeking the local estate agents views on the likely market for this land and other factors in deciding to do the land swap arrangement or open market sale as well as obtaining valuations from the VLA.  She stated that it was also the audit view that land of significant value should normally be sold on the open market and that DOE approval was also necessary for disposal of land at less than best terms reasonably obtained. 
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That outline planning permission would be sought for the land at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle and that it then be sold on the open market.”
Four Swans Festival

The DFA stated that a request had been received from the Four Swans Festival for exclusive use of the Marina Car Park on Saturday 6 May 2006, for a performance by a Street Entertainers Company “Bone Idle”.  She informed members that this would necessitate keeping the car park clear from early morning until 6pm.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Heart of the Glens Festival 2006

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Heart of the Glens Festival requesting permission to use Council land at the Boat Club for a car boot sale in Cushendall from 11.30am until 2pm on Saturday 5 August 2006.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Sea Treks 

The DFA stated that as members would recall, Sea Treks had asked for permission to locate a portable office in the vicinity of the harbour area, Ballycastle to facilitate bookings for marine trips.  She informed members that since this request Sea Treks had been in contact with the Festival of the Sea Organisers, and they had agreed to share the waiting area in the old Rathlin ticket office.  She stated that Council would liaise with Sea Treks regarding a commencement date and obtain a Rental valuation from P J McIlroy & Son.
Councillor Blaney stated that all boat owners in the area were to be included in this.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he had been in talks with Mr Parke and confirmed that there would be no problem in sharing this space with other operators.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the Celtic Festival of the Sea organisers had been given exclusive use and pointed out that this had been an issue with the funders last year which required clarification.  He informed members that Sea Treks did not represent all operators.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Chairman, the DFA and TSM would organise a meeting with Mr Parke of Sea Treks to discuss plans for the use of the old Rathlin Ticket Office.
Trading Concessions

The DFA referred members to a table of the amounts received following the Public Auction for trading concessions for the selling of ice-cream and hot food. 

She informed members that there had been a decrease in amounts from the previous year and suggested that members may wish to consider reverting back to received bids for this process.

Councillors M Black and Harding left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that the trading concessions would be accepted and that the DFA would bring analysis back to Council to aid the decision on the method which should be adopted in order to deal with Trading Concessions in the future.
Seafront Exhibition Centre

The DFA stated that as members would recall it was agreed that the NEELB would be granted permission to rent the Seafront Exhibition Centre from 1 December 2005 to 30 June 2006.   She informed members that a request had now been received for an extension of this agreement until the 31 August 2006.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor Harding returned to the meeting.

Ballycastle District LOL No 23

The DFA stated that as members would recall it was previously agreed that the Ballycastle District LOL No 23, would be granted permission to use the Quay Road Playing Fields for its demonstration on the 12 July 2006.  She informed members that this had later proved not possible due to the ongoing works.  She pointed out that it now appeared that the access road and car park would be available.  The DFA stated that the LOL still wished to use Ramoan Road as an assembly field.

She stated that the provision of portable toilets and black bins at the Assembly and Demonstration fields would also be required.

The TSM stated that portable toilets would not be available on the specified dates due to a previous booking.

After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That the Ballycastle District LOL No 23 would be permitted to use the access road and the car park of the Quay Road Playing Fields and the field at Ramoan for their 12th July demonstrations and also that bin bags and a litter pick be provided.”
Mid-Antrim Motor Club Limited

The DFA stated that a request had been received from the Mid- Antrim Motor Club Limited for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building and Car Parks in Ballycastle on Saturday 6 May 2006, for their Special Stage car Rally.

She informed members that a further letter was also attached highlighting details of the Special Stage Car Rally.

She pointed out that it should be noted that the Four Swans had requested use of the car park at the Marina on 6 May 2006, and had already booked the Ferry Terminal Building for display purposes.

After discussion, it was agreed that, subject to health and safety, the use of facilities at the Ferry Terminal Building and car parks in Ballycastle by the Mid-Antrim Motor Club would be permitted on 6th May.  It was also agreed that failing use of the Ferry Terminal, the car park at the rear of Sheskburn would be offered.
Celtic European Festival of the Sea

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall Development Group requesting permission to use the Boat Club car park on Saturday 27 May 2006, 5pm – 10pm and Legge Green, Cushendall on Sunday 28 May 2006, 2pm to 5pm as part of the Celtic European Festival of the Sea.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Bushmills Library

The DFA stated that following Council’s request at the meeting 13 February 2006, a letter was sent to the Valuation & Lands Agency and the North Eastern Education & Library Board, expressing Councils interest in acquiring the Bushmills Library property or possibilities of taking over the lease at a peppercorn rent. She informed members that the Valuation & Lands Agency had indicated informally that the value of the asset was approximately £27,000 at 2003 prices was based on office/community use.
After discussion, it was agreed that with regards to the sale of Bushmills Library that Council would await a formal evaluation with details being brought back to Council. 

Councillors McIlroy and Mc McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Notice of Application for Approval – Venue for Civil Marriages

The DFA stated that a notice of Application for Approval Venue for Civil Marriages had been received from, Mr John Bosco Kinney , 41 Stroanshesk Park, Ballycastle – Horse Shoe Car Park, Ballypatrick Forest.  She stated that the statutory requirements for approval had been complied with for the premises.
After discussion, it was agreed that as requested by Mr J B Kinney, the use of the Horse Shoe Car Park, Ballypatrick Forest, Ballycastle would be permitted as a venue for a civil ceremony.

Provision for Bad Debts

The DFA stated that having carried out an Annual review of all Debtors, it was now proposed that Council include a Provision for Bad Debts of £1,324.93 in year-end accounts 2005-06.

She informed members that this debt related to Caravan Parks and Building Control and that all attempts to collect these debts had now been pursued and exhausted and it was therefore recommended to include a provision in this years accounts.

After discussion, it was agreed that a provision for bad debt of £1,324.93 would be included in the end-of-year accounts.

Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Addendum to the Administration and Finance Report

Long Term Agreement

The DFA stated that following the renewal of Council’s Insurance Premiums, Marsh Insurers had forwarded details regarding Long Term Agreement, 3 year period, which if Council were in agreement to, would be offered a 5% discount and renewal terms based on the same rates.  She informed members that the actual premium may change but only to the extent that sums insured or annual projections were revised.

After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the long term insurance agreement offered by Marsh.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Councillor O Black declared an interest in this matter.

Cottage Site Cushendall

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall Development Group regarding its recent proposal to develop the existing stable block into a conference room, toilets, small kitchen and office space with a new building directly opposite the existing building comprising of some workspace units to house a cultural/language centre. 

She stated that in order to proceed a formal agreement/lease was required to be drawn up between the Council and the group for 99 years and a map was also enclosed.

After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with a formal agreement/lease for 99 years between Council and the Cushendall Development Group for the Cottage Site, Cushendall.
After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report and Addendum be adopted.”
06/09:08
LITTER BINS AT LEYLAND ROAD, BALLYCASTLE
(Requested by Councillor M Black)
This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
06/09:09
WRITE TO ROADS SERVICE TO REQUEST THE RELOCATION OF THE BUS STOP BESIDE THE ANZAC, BALLYCASTLE


(Requested by Councillor M Black)


Councillor Black requested that this item be moved to the next Council Meeting.
06/09:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Business in the Community, Exchanging for the Better, All-Ireland CSR Conference.

There were no nominations for this conference.


Confederation of European Councillors, The Potential for Local and Regional Tourism, North and South.

After discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,


“That Councillor Harding would be nominated to attend the Confederation of European Councillors conference.”
06/09:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

06/09:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


Fishermen’s Path, North Street, Ballycastle
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the memorandum of sale document for the Fisherman’s Path be signed and sealed.”
06/09:13
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 21st March 2006 from Newry & Mourne District Council regarding the Autism Northern Ireland Campaign.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Newry & Mourne District Council Autism Northern Ireland Campaign.
Letter dated 21st March 2006 from Mr Kieran Dempsey asking for Council’s support in their request to Roads Service to have speed ramps installed on the Shore Road, Cushendall.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the request from Mr Kieran Dempsey and the residents of Shore Road, Cushendall, for DRD Roads to install speed ramps on Shore Road.
Letter dated 25th March 2006 from Elevate chartered architecture regarding draft planning policy statement 14.
It was agreed to mark this letter as read.

Councillors O Black and McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McAllister suggested that it was worthwhile route to go down.  He stated that it was owed to the ratepayers to put together a strategy on this matter as our Council area was already restricted by AONBs etc.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent out to the other Councils involved within the proposed new Council area to discuss their views on the issue.
09/06:14
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
To contact all outside bodies on which we had representation and find out a record of attendance

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council contact all outside bodies on which we had representation and find out a record of attendance.”
The meeting concluded at 2:05pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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